BOARD OF ALDERMEN

REGULAR MEETING

AUGUST 2, 2021
The Board of Aldermen of the City of Milford held their regular meeting on Monday, August 2, 2021, in the Aldermanic Chambers at City Hall.  Chairman Vetro called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m.   Chairman Vetro asked those present to join in saluting our flag and reciting the Pledge of Allegiance.
1. Roll Call
	Board Members 
E. Beatty

C. Gaynor

A. Giannattasio

M. Hardiman

G. Harla

S. Marlow

M. Parente

F. Smith

W. Smith

A. Sutton 

J. Tranquilli

P. Vetro

R. Vitali

W. Willis
	Also Present
Mayor Benjamin G. Blake

J. Berchem, City Attorney

P. Erodici, Finance Director

J. Rosen, Chief of Staff

K. Fortunati, City Clerk



	Excused
J. Golden


	


2. Public Statements
Public statements are limited to the legislative function of the Board of Aldermen.  He stated only residents; taxpayers or electors may address the Board. The time limit granted to each speaker shall be three (3) minutes. He asked each speaker to adhere to the three-minute limit. 
None.
3.
Consideration of the Minutes of the Regular Meeting of the Board of Aldermen held on July 12, 2021.

Ald. Sutton and Beatty made and seconded a motion to approve the minutes of the Regular Meeting held on July 12, 2021, as presented.  Motion carried unanimously.
4.  
Consideration of the Minutes of the Special Meeting of the Board of Aldermen held on August

2, 2021.
Ald. Sutton and Ald. Giannattasio made and seconded a motion to approve the minutes of the Special Meeting held on August 2, 2021, as presented.  Motion carried unanimously.

5.  Chairman’s Report and Communications
Chairman Vetro stated it was brought to his attention that he may have missed aldermen that wished to speak.  He apologized stating it was not intention.  Chairman Vetro asked any aldermen wishing to speak raise their hand with a waive to be acknowledged.  
6.  Mayor’s Report and Recommendations
Mayor Blake wished everyone a happy summer.  He stated coming from a family of educators, this is the midway point of the summer.  He stated he hope everyone was enjoying Milford’s beautiful 17 ½ miles of coastline as well as all that Milford has to offer.  Mayor Blake stated he was respectfully asking for the Board’s consideration of items 8a-c. the proposed Ordinances and those items in Executive Session.  He noted there was an addendum that was issued and asked the Board to take that item up as well.
7. Unfinished Business
None.

8.  New Business (from Mayor’s Report Items 8a-c)
8a.
Ald. Sutton and Ald. Giannattasio made and seconded a motion to approve the request for appointment of (R) Melissa Tranquili, 105 Red Bush Lane, 06461, as a member (Consumer Representative) of the Human Services Board to fill the present vacancy (term expiring 12/31/22).
Ald. Tranquilli stated he would abstain from voting since it is his wife being appointed to the position.  He acknowledged her work in the community and thanked her for all she does.
Ald. Giannattasio echoed the comments of Ald. Tranquilli , adding she is an active member of the MRTC, as well as cub scouts, junior major baseball and PTA at her children’s schools.  

Motion carried 13 yes (Beatty, Gaynor, Giannattasio, Hardiman, Harla, Marlow, Parente, S. Smith, W. Smith, III, Sutton, Vetro, Vitali, Willis), 1 abstention (Tranquilli) and 1 absent (Golden).

8b.
Ald. Sutton and Ald. Beatty made and seconded a motion to approve the request for Allocation Transfer No. 2 (Storm Isaias).  Motion carried unanimously.

8c.
Ald. Sutton and Ald. Hardiman made and seconded a motion to approve the request pursuant to CGS Section 8-24 for the acquisition of two (2) certain pieces or parcels of property and two (2) seawall construction grading and maintenance easements as depicted on a certain map entitled “Topographic Survey, 167 Hilldale Road, Prepared for Phyllis Boynton, a.k.a 167 Morningside Drive – Parcel B” dated July 20, 2015 and revised May 20, 2021, by Codespoti and Associates, P.C. in connection with the Morningside Revetment and Seawall Community Development Block Grant – Disaster Recovery Project.  Motion carried unanimously.

9.  New Business not on the Agenda which may be introduced by a two-thirds (2/3) vote of those present and voting.
10.  Budget Memo Transfers 

Ald. Sutton and Ald. Hardiman made and seconded a motion to approve Budget Memo Transfers No. 9 and No. 10, Fund 1005 and 2812, FY21.
Ald. Giannattasio commented regarding shortfalls in the city budget, stating it seems to be a reoccurring theme when paying the city’s bills.  He asked why it continues to happen.
Mayor Blake stated at the end of the fiscal year there are significant surplus that has allowed Milford a robust rainy day fund putting Milford in a healthy position.  He stated at the end of the fiscal year the Finance Department must reconcile its books and explained the process.  Mayor Blake also explained the difference between administrative and allocation transfers.  He pointed out these budget transfer memos are for FY20-21.  He stated the reconciliation generally occurs in August and is a practice that has served the city well.

Ald. Giannattasio recalled during budget deliberations this Board heard from the fire chief they have certain accounts that are always underfunded.

Mayor Blake explained the City’s reserve account.  In terms of the fire department Mayor Blake stated due to the pandemic the department put three rescue trucks in service which required additional manpower.  He also noted the city does bill for transport services such as ALS and BLS.

Ald. Giannattasio stated it was his understanding the city has received federal monies.  He stated he is specifically referencing each year when this Board is asked to transfer funds to various accounts.  He stated these accounts need to be properly funded.
Mayor Blake explained the process was designed with transparency in mind and that the system has worked for many years.  He also stated budget memo transfers are brough to this Board monthly.

Ald. Giannattasio stated he did not ever recall this many coming to this Board.

Mayor Blake reiterated this is the end of the fiscal year reconciliation.

Ald. Harla cautioned Board members to be careful assuming when and where monies can be spent.

Motion carried unanimously.  

11.  Refunds
None.

12.
Report of Standing Committees
12-a
Ald. F. Smith reported the Ordinance Committee met earlier in the evening and took up four (4) Ordinances.  He stated all four (4) Ordinance unanimously forwarded to the full Board with a favorable recommendation.
12a-ii.  Ald. F. Smith and Ald. Beatty made and seconded a motion to approve An Ordinance Amending Chapter 16, Parks and Recreation, Article I, In General, Section 16-2 of the Code of Ordinances of the City of Milford (Prohibited Activities on Public Recreation Areas).
Ald. W. Smith asked what items were not being taken up.

Ald. F. Smith stated agenda items (Ordinance Committee) 1, 3 and 4 were not being taken up tonight.  He explained more exploration of the State statute and reconciliation with Federal laws was needed.  He also stated they were looking to see what surrounding towns were doing.  He stated as the Chairman of the Ordinance Committee he would assume items 1, 3 and 4 all pertaining to Cannabis Establishments) would be taken up at the next meeting.

Ald. W. Smith stated it was his assumption this Board would need to vote at the next meeting, specially addressing item 1 as there is a specified timeframe to have a “designated” location in place.
Ald. F. Smith stated that item would certainly come before this Board.

Ald. Vitali stated he just could not understand State legislators voting for something that goes against Federal law.  He stated he is in favor of giving the police department enforcement policies.  Ald. Vitali expressed concern with the health of our communities.  He also stated as he did during the Ordinance Committee meeting that the $50 fine is ludicrous, where you are fined at much higher fees for leaving trash behind, etc.  He stated he would vote in favor of this ordinance tonight only to give the police department the tools they need.
Ald. Giannattasio expressed his concerns regarding the designated area.  He stated this Board should have a part in the discussions and any final decision that is made.

Ald. Tranquili stated his problem is with the way the Statute was written where the State is requiring municipalities to designate a specific area.

Ald. Parente stated she is in support of the Ordinance but was glad to see the others pushed to next month so that additional information can be provided.  She noted the presence of Police Chief Mello and asked if he could provide any insight or answer additional questions.

Chief Mello asked the Board through the Chairman if there were specific questions pointing out is a 297-page document.  He stated the city has an Ordinance on the books regarding alcohol, now you are bringing marijuana into these already crowded spaces, near other individuals, specifically children.  He commented this Ordinance gives his officers the authority to tell people they can’t smoke in these areas.
Ald. F. Smith stated the urgency is the upcoming Oyster Festival, as well as other upcoming events.

Ald. Sutton asked if there were any complaints from the recently held Woodmont Day.

Chief Mello stated he was not aware of any infractions issued.  He stated the biggest concern is the impact on families.

Ald. Willis asked if the Ordinance the Board was being asked to consider how to do with consumption or how much as well.

Chief Mello explained the different compliances and the offenses and fines with each offense.

Ald. Vitali commented he is a member of the Oyster Festival Committee.  He asked if the Committee could put up “No Smoking” signs.  A brief discussion ensued.

Ald. Marlow stated he is in favor of this Ordinance only because it provides the police with the necessary tools for enforcement.
Ald. Parente asked Chief Mello if he had discussions with other towns the same size as Milford.

Chief Mello reiterated the document is lengthy and that he is still going over each aspect of the document.

Ald. Sutton thanked Chief Mello for his efforts.

Ald. Vitali thanked Chief Mello and asked if the Public Health Director could be recognized

Mayor Blake pointed out to the Board the recommendations before this Board tonight came from a Task Force with the various stakeholders.

Health Director Deepa Joseph stated she agreed with Chief Mello and the recommendations of the task force.  She also commented the public health perspective is he impact to those who may be vulnerable.  The Ordinance before this Board provides the tools to maintain health and safety and an enforcement mechanism.

Ald. Sutton noted for the record that smoking is prohibited in city parks.
Mayor Blake stated this is simply an administrative City policy adopted by the Park Beach and Recreation that adds tobacco and cannabis and strengthens the Ordinance.

Motion carried unanimously.

12a-v.

Ald. F. Smith and Ald. Giannattasio made and seconded a motion to approve An Ordinance Amending An Ordinance Establishing Compensation of City Officials and Employees in the Service of the City of Milford, Article II, Public Safety Employees, Schedule R.  Motion carried unanimously.
12a-vi.
Ald. F. Smith and Ald. Beatty made and seconded a motion to approve An Ordinance Amending An Ordinance Establishing Compensation of City Officials and Employees in the Service of the City of Milford (Mayor, City Clerk).  

Ald. W. Smith asked why an amended Ordinance and not put into the budget.

Mayor Blake explained there are nine (9) collective bargaining units in the City.  He stated on tonight’s agenda there are two bargaining units seeking approval of this Board.  He went on to explain the tradition is that elected officials follow a specific contract.  Mayor Blake stated per the City Charter adjustments are made the following election cycle.  He referred to the Salary Reserve account in the budget.

Ald. W. Smith asked why not just renegotiate the amendment.

Mayor Blake reiterated the Ordinance follows the collective bargaining agreement.

Motion carried unanimously.

b. 
Public Safety and Welfare Committee – no report.
c. 
Public Works Committee – no report.
d. 
Claims Committee – no report
e. 
Rules Committee – no report.

f.
 Personnel Committee – no report.
13.  Report of Special Committees:

a.
Liaison Sub-Committee – Board of Education – no report.
b.
Liaison Sub-Committee – Flood & Erosion Board – no report.

c.
Liaison Sub-Committee – Park, Beach & Recreation Comm. – no report.
d. 
Liaison Sub-Committee – Planning & Zoning Board – no report.

e. 
Liaison Sub-Committee – Sewer Commission – no report.  

f. 
Liaison Sub-Committee – Harbor Management Commission – no report.

g. 
Liaison – Council on Aging – no report.

h.
Liaison Sub-Committee – Library Board – no report.
i. 
Liaison Sub-Committee – Veterans Ceremony & Parade Commission – no report

j. 
Liaison Sub-Committee – Fine Arts – no report

k. 
Liaison Sub-Committee – Milford Redevelopment & Housing Partnership – no report.
l. 
Liaison - Golf Course Commission – no report.
m.
Liaison - Inland Wetlands Agency – no report.

n.
Liaison Board of Health – no report.

o.
Liaison – Human Services Commission – no report.

p. 
Liaison Sub-Committee - Pension & Retirement Board – no report
q.
Liaison Sub-Committee – Milford Government Access Television (MGAT) – no report.

r. 
Liaison – Economic Development Commission – no report.
s.
Liaison Sub-Committee – Milford Arts Council – no report.

t.
Liaison Sub-Committee – Milford Progress, Inc.

u.
Liaison Sub-Committee – Fire Commission

v.
Liaison Sub-Committee – Police Commission

w.
Permanent School Facilities Building Committee

14.  Executive Session.  A two-thirds (2/3) vote of those present and voting is required for any item to be considered in executive session.  A two-thirds (2/3) vote of those present and voting is required to go into executive session.
14a.
Consideration of Collective Bargaining Agreement between the City of Milford and Local 944, International Association of Firefighters AFL-CIO.

14b.
Consideration of Collective Bargaining Agreement between the City of Milford and United Public Service Employees Local 424, Unit 97 – Milford Supervisors.

Ald. Sutton and Ald. Giannattasio made and seconded a motion to go into Executive Session to discuss the 14a and 14b.  Motion carried unanimously.

Chairman Vetro announced the full Board, along with Mayor Blake and City Attorney J. Berchem and Assistant City Attorney D. Kelly would enter Executive Session.

The Board adjourned to Executive Session at 8:45 p.m.

Chairman Vetro reconvened the Board in public session at 9:27 p.m.

14b.
Ald. Sutton and Ald. Giannattasio made and seconded a motion to approve settlement of the Collective Bargaining Agreement between the City of Milford and United Public Service Employees Union, Local 424, Unit 97 – Milford Supervisors.  Motion carried unanimously.

Chairman Vetro recognized Ald. F. Smith for a point of personal privilege.

Ald. F. Smith stated tonight would be his last night as he has submitted his resignation as alderman.  He stated he is stepping down after serving 10 years, a time he stated he has cherished.  He commented this Board has accomplished a great deal together and expressed his appreciation of his colleagues and friends.  He went on to recognize each of the aldermen individually.
Being no further business to discuss, Ald. Giannattasio and Ald. Hardiman made and seconded a motion to adjourn.  Motion carried unanimously.
The Board adjourned at 9:38 p.m.








Respectfully submitted,

Kathleen A. Kennedy








Recording Secretary
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